HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, AUGUST 30, 2016 - 7:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Kim R. Roy present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Tax Classification Hearing

At 7:45 p.m., the Board convened a Public Classification Hearing for the purpose of allocating the local property tax levy among the five property classes for Fiscal Year 2017.  Present for the hearing were Board of Assessor members, John Shiavone and Holly Merry and Principal Assessor/Appraiser Karen Trudeau.

Ms. Trudeau began by saying that the Classification Hearing is held for the Selectmen to vote to adopt either a uniform tax rate or a split tax rate between the residential properties and the commercial/industrial properties.  The Board of Assessors recommends a uniform tax rate for FY2017.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved a uniform tax rate for Fiscal Year 2017.  


Adopt Open Space Discount

The Board needs to vote whether to adopt an open space discount on land that is not developed and does not qualify for a chapter land credit.  The burden is shifted to the remaining residential properties only.  The property must be able to be enjoyed by the public.  The Board of Assessors is recommending not adopting an open space discount.   

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted not to offer an open space discount.  

Residential Exemption

This exemption is given to owner occupied residential properties and most commonly used in vacation, beach and cities where there are a lot of rental properties. 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted not to except a residential exemption.

Small Commercial Exemption

The Board of Assessors prior to this meeting voted not to recommend the small business exemption.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted not to support the small business exemption.
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Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to close the Tax Classification Hearing.  
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Principal Assessor to submit the LA5 (Classification Hearing Votes) on Gateway (DOR electronic submission).

MINUTES

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – June 22, 2016
APPROVED WARRANT 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 19
	$ 225,956.14


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Sign on Town Green – Generations – Line Dancing

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously granted permission to Jean Quimby to put a 19” high and 24” wide sign on the front lawn of the Town Hall publicizing “Line Dancing” for a fundraiser put on by Generations.  

Robert Bergstrom – Mudfest

The office has received a memo from Building Inspector, Rob Piccirilli, regarding the property where the proposed Mudfest event will be taking place.  His memo briefly states that that the site would fall under the commercial use section of 167-7 Summary of Use Regulations, allowable by right in the B zone and by Special Permit in the Conservancy and Industrial Zone.  Seelig has sent a letter to Mr. Bergstrom stating that he needs to get in touch with the Building Inspector and that the Board is still meeting with him on September 13th. 
Traffic Safety Issues

The owner of the property at the plaza where Rockland Trust is located has trimmed the bushes by the LED sign as well as the bushes along the side walk to make it more visible when entering and exiting the plaza.  The Traffic Safety Committee will be meeting sometime in the next few weeks to go over placing an island where Plymouth and Old Plymouth Street meet.  They also will be looking at replacing the stop signs at the intersection of Plymouth and Pine Street with solar LED stop signs.  

Fragrance Policy

Seelig informed the Board that he sent out a fragrance policy to the employees of Town Hall.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)
Jennifer Choate – Continuation of Section 137C Hearing &Dog Barking Hearing

Garron:

Good evening everyone we have a continued hearing of the complaint of excessive barking from Harmon’s kennels as well as a complaint written of thirty-five citizens of the Town.  The Board agreed that we would combine these two.  (Millias & Roy both said yes).  What I’m going ot ask … I’m not going deny anyone an opportunity to speak but this has been going on for a while and I think we just about gathered … unless there is something really new and relevant to what’s going on I would ask those people to please stand and raise their hands to be sworn in for testimony if there’s going to any more testimony.  

Roy: 

Troy I do believe that there was one neighbor that could not be here during the hearing and would like to have an opportunity to speak about their experiences.

Garron: Anyone else?  Okay.  Who might that be?  And your name please.

Nancy Collins-Heikila - 19 Plymouth Street Halifax Ma 02338
I have been living in Halifax for four years and for four years we can’t use our backyard.  It’s basically the dogs are barking.  Its cook-outs we’ve had family members leave that’s how loud it is.  We’ve had dogs come visit us.  I actually one night was cooking couple of months ago had called the police department because had a Shepherd on my back door porch had to go in felt pinned in the cops came we watched the dog go home.  So we know where it came from.  It’s tiring its aggravating and I just want my life.  I don’t want to have to sell my house to get peace and quiet.  Yes dogs bark I have dogs but my dogs are not a nuisance like these dogs are.  There’s no escaping it and I just want to enjoy my backyard.  I want to be able to open my windows get a good night sleep without the constant barking.  My kids are afraid to go out in the backyard that’s how many times in the course of us being here that we’ve seen these Shepherds.  My whole backyard part of my house is all glass and when you have a dog looking at you that doesn’t belong on your property and you can’t go outside to shoo it away because you’re going to get barked at and they’re not friendly dogs as far as I’m concerned what I’ve seen over four years.  Enough is enough.  Ya know something has to be done.  There has to be peace somewhere and I don’t know what it is other than putting up stockade fences and keeping them over there and us over here cause I’m done with it.  I’m ready to sell.  Thank you.
Roy: Thank you

Garron: One moment please the Board have any questions?

Nancy Collins-Heikila: Thank you

Garron: Thank you

Millias: Thank you
Roy: Thank you

Garron: 

Anyone else?  Okay.  In as much as we’ve been through this process over a few weeks now we asked Ms. Roy to our special investigator for the Board and what we’re going to do at this point in time is listen to what she obtained and her response.
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Roy: 

Thank you Troy.  So I took a lot of time to research the issue really from the infancy of 2010 when the first special permit was issued to Miss. Choate.  You know we have been holding dog hearings at that time.  We held another dog hearing in 2013 to excessive barking and you know again this started back up when Miss. Choate had asked for an increase in the number of her dogs and a lot of the neighbors had gone to the ZBA to express that there had been continuous excessive barking.  We have had testimony from the neighbors at both this petition hearing as well as the nuisance barking hearing.  We have had evidence submitted with date and time stamps that will back-up the excessive barking.  I myself have gone to the property on several occasions and I’ve played those tapes for you to confirm that there have been excessive barking.  Despite what Miss. Choate has said I think that it has been pretty proven that there is excessive barking.  So I think at this point we need to use our energy and not proving because I think we’ve done a fine job doing that but just resolving how the neighbors can live in peace.  So I met with the neighbors last week and they have confirmed that there still barking excessive at times time not excessive.  I went to the property on Sunday there was some barking but not certainly as bad as it had been when I had been there in weeks past.  And so I sat down with a neighbors and I had showed them what Miss. Choate’s attorney had given to us in the packet during the hearing three weeks ago which is a proposed mitigation plan to the noise.  So I went over that and let me just tell you that the neighbors all feel pretty much the same way.  They’re not into ruining somebody’s business they just want to live in peace.  They just want to not hear barking of dogs.  They just want to be able to enjoy their yards and not hear excessive barking.  And they want to not know they want to know that there isn’t going be a loose dog that frightens a small child or that of a mother.  So that’s “A” they want the barking to stop.  They feel that the shrieking that the dogs make when using the bark collars is extremely disturbing.  I can’t express enough how deeply they are bothered by the sounds these dogs make because of the collars.  I know that Miss. Choate brought a trainer in a few weeks ago during the nuisance dog hearing that explained that they aren’t typically used as a long term solution that they are used for short term and are able to train the dog to stop barking and so I know that Miss. Choate had committed at that time that she would start a training program that would help to wean the dog off the collars.  Again I don’t know what will happen to that I think it takes a very long time as one of the trainers that testified at one of the hearings that it takes time to wean a dog off of a bark collar so I don’t know if we say no more bark collars cause then there’s going to be excessive barking until the dogs are trained.  So its I don’t what the solution is I just need to express the neighbor’s feelings about the horrific noises that the dogs have made and I have witnessed that terrible noise and I can’t even imagine having to endure that every day.  I know that as part of the mitigation plan there were hours of which Miss. Choate had proposed having the dogs outside that being between seven PM and seven AM that they’re not permitted outside between those hours.  The neighbors would request that the dogs be kept outside only during the hours of nine and four and that just because they’re outside it doesn’t mean that they should be able to hear them barking.  So they want peace but they want the dogs only out during those hours.  They would also like for Miss. Choate to adhere to the written permit of her special permit, which I will read the provisions.  

That there will be no boarding of dogs that do not belong to Miss. Choate 

There will be no boarding or daycare of outside animals on the property 
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There will be no breeding of outside animals on the premises 

There will be a maximum of fifty adult dogs at any one time 

Newborn puppies shall be removed within six months after birth

There will be no doggie reunions on the property

There will be no dog training programs on the property

That this permit is what it is written which is Miss. Choate has the ability to have fifty dogs and produce twenty-six litters a year.  

And that is all there’s no other services that is written or approved by this town.  

We talked about I think in your packet I don’t know if Charlie was able to give you a list again of the things that had been submitted to this Board.  Again these are things that ya know we’re hopeful will work but ya know this is Miss. Choate’s business and she is proposing these are the things she feels will mitigate the barking for the neighbors.  It’s her liability to invest in these particular changes.  I’m hopeful that it will work but I’m also mindful that if it doesn’t we will back here and we will probably need to be making some tough decisions.  So we will be at this point recommending that we give her the opportunity and hope that it works.  So you will see a noise mitigation plan dated August 25, 2016. 

A. Facilities

No dogs will be located inside or outside of Building “D”.

Which I believe is the building that’s closest to the Begley’s home that previously housed the juvenile dogs.
Accoustifence or similar product or Echo Barrier will be installed along the fence areas shown. 

I do want to make note that during my meeting with the neighbors Mr. Clawson had requested a twelve foot fence to be soundproofed and curled on the top.  I’m putting that out there.  I think he’s going to speak to that tonight.  It was not part of the mitigation plan but I feel that I need to mention that was a request.   

The fence and gates including sound barrier application must be in good order and repair at all times as to keep the dogs from wandering off the premises. 

The north and south and east and west walls in buildings “B” 

So this is area where the mother dogs are kept and the infant puppies are kept and it’s actually closest to Mr. Clawson’s property. 

That they be covered in that same sound proofing or similar product.  That the windows in the east and west walls will be closed and covered with the similar product. And that is both building “B” and “C”.

B. Dogs Outside
Dog will not be permitted outdoors between the hours of 7 pm and 7 am.

Puppies shall be kept outdoors in area “A” only between the hours of …

And I think ya know it would be similar but we need to talk about what the neighbors would request.  At this point I was little concerned about the noise that the puppies could make.  I don’t know how old a puppy is when they start to bark but you know that was something that I sort of was a little worried about so at this point I don’t know if it’s an issue but I just want to make note that it could be an issue in the future.  

Mother dogs will be kept outdoors behind building “B”.
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When the puppies are outside kennel personnel will be remain in close proximity to the puppies to able to quiet them down quickly.  

Other dogs including male dogs will be kept outdoors in/behind area I think its “C”.  

Is the barn the main barn?

A shelter of suitable size shall be erected in each outdoor area as to allow dogs to take shelter from sun, rain and snow.  

And that’s extremely important.  I know that we’ve talked about that as having the dogs being protected from the extreme elements of the weather. 

C. Dogs Indoors

Puppies and mothers shall be kept indoors in building “B”.

Remaining dogs will be kept inside building “C”, which is the large barn.

#3 All doors and windows to building “B” and “C” shall be kept closed except as needed for entry and egress.

We had a question to make sure that the dogs were properly ventilated and we were assured they would be.  

Staff and Training

This is very important I think this is gonna help.

#1 A kennel attendant will always be present always be present within the vicinity of any dogs outdoors.  With such supervision, any unwanted behavior, including barking, will be quickly suppressed. 

#2 Disciplining collars will be used as needed on all dogs including mother dogs as needed so to minimize dog barking.  These collars vibrate, spray or administer small electric shock in response to barking.  The staff at Tarawood Kennel will be trained to properly attach and manage the disciplining collars so to minimize the dogs barking.   

Again I have consideration from the neighbors about the bark collars and maybe that’s something we can have a longer conversation with Miss. Choate about.

#3 Tarawood Kennel would work with a trainer to develop and exercise training program to address barking by over stimulated or frustrated dogs.  

Again another key point I think in helping with the day time barking.  

Tarawood’s employees and tenants should be trained to administer the exercise program.  

And so then under point B we want to note anything pertaining to the special permit applies including the following:

There will be again there will be no boarding or daycare of outside animals on the premises 

#2 There will be no breeding of outside animals on the premise

#3 There may be a maximum of fifty adult dogs on the premises at one time.

#4 new born puppies shall be removed from the premise within six months after birth.

#5 there will be no dog socialization, training or reunions on the premise.  
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#6 the order to be given by the Board of Selectmen in this matter is pursuant to Mass. General Law 140 137C and is separate and distinct from any order license or permit granted by any other municipal Board or under any statue, by-law, rule or regulation.  

#7 Installation of all sound proofing and implementation of all noise reduction measures as specified in parts A-D above noise mitigation measures shall be completed no later than September 27, 2016.  The Board of Selectmen or its designee shall inspect the premise on or before September 27, 2016 to insure that the noise mitigation measures have been implemented.  Miss. Choate will allow the inspector to the premise for such purpose and will reasonably cooperate with the inspector.  At its September 27, 2016 the Board of Selectmen shall take up the matter again and provide it is satisfied the noise mitigation measures have been implemented.  It shall continue the matter til October 25, 2016 meeting so as to provide the Board of Selectmen with the opportunity to further investigate the noise coming from the kennels and assisting the Board it order pursuant to the citizens petition.  

Do you have … the Board have any questions for me at all as regards to? 

Millias: 

Has there ever been any discussion in terms of what’s an appropriate amount of staff per so many dogs.  Is there going to be one person monitoring all these dogs at anyone time?

Roy: Well I did

Millias: Have we discussed that?

Roy: 

We I know that I asked Miss. Choate that question about the staff when she was here. Let me just see ya here we go.  I had asked her how many full-time staff do you have?  How many hours per week on average do they work?  Are they on a set schedule?  Take me through a week and she said Monday thru Fridays they work between eight and twelve; twelve and four and four and eight and I believe she stated that there were two on at a time besides you. 

Miss. Choate: (shook her head yes) typically.

Roy: 

And then Saturday and Sunday is the same schedule. I don’t know what the standard is.  That’s what Miss. Choate has for a standard.

Millias: 

I was concerned that if we had one person I mean that’s a lot of animals to have under one person’s supervision.  How are we going to monitor this has any thought been given to that.

Roy: 

Well certainly as the investigator I would go down probably with the Building Inspector to insure that the sound proofing is done.  Ya know I don’t know how deep we go.  Do I inspect to make sure there is staff on I don’t know.  I mean is that something within our jurisdiction I don’t know.  I don’t know if it’s appropriate.

Millias: 

My point being is we’re talking about instituting conditions but how do we verify that the conditions have been met.
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Roy: Well guess my initial thought was …

Millias: 

Or is it just … I’m sorry.  Or do we just if the barking diminishes we assume it’s resolved?

Roy: 

Yes.  I think that’s real is that will we’re relying on the neighbors I certainly will be there from time to time making sure that it is quiet.  And it really has to be this is a marathon this just isn’t a sprint around the block.  This is something that if the improvements of the sound proofing are done and that the training of the dogs is done and that the staff stays in place to quiet the dogs when they are outside then that gonna be a marathon.  That’s going to be an achievable thing.  Ya know if it doesn’t work we’re gonna know about it so it may work in the first month or two and I’m hopeful it will continue but if it doesn’t and it’s month three or four and the barking starts to happen again then we are back here.  We are back here for another hearing.  This is something we need to supervise pretty closely in my opinion.

Millias: 

That’s what I’m concerned about in terms of monitoring the amount of dogs on site.  I mean do we do spot visits or was there any discussion about any of that.  

Roy: There wasn’t and I think that’s a question for Larry. 

Mayo: 

Well again I think that the Board or its designee under the statue always has or has jurisdiction to investigate the kennel at any particular point in time.  Ya know the noise hearing they’re working with now at some point the Board has to sort of call the day make its final order or determination based on all of the testimony and evidence presented here today.  After this hearing concludes and barking continues then it’s a question of why is it continuing and how does the Board want to further investigate and or what is prompting them to investigate.  At some point if the barking continues then the Board going to have to make a determination as to whether it has any confidence in the kennel owner to maintain the kennel and keep the peace in the neighborhood and if doesn’t feel … have the confidence in the kennel owner then its ask to make a final decision where its deemed time to make that final decision one way or the other then that’s when eventually somebody going to have an appealable a decision to appeal if you will if its adverse to one department or another.  But I think the impedance here is to allow the kennel owner for the kennel owner every sort of last opportunity to mitigate what would appear to be significant noise control issues and hope that based on plan they submitted with some tweaks if you will per my suggestion that the noise can be significantly abated so is satisfy the neighbors and allow the kennel to continue in good operation.  The proof will be in the pudding is the point and that is why again I think the plan really is to sort of continue to hold jurisdiction over the matter.  Certainly through the twenty-seventh and then certainly through the end of October so to afford the Board the opportunity to continue its investigation so that hopefully at the October hearing a final determination can be made and the Board doesn’t have to continue holding over this matter.  In perpetuity it has to come to a conclusion at some point.  Under all the facts and circumstances I don’t think a sixty day continuance … thirty and thirty is out of the question where you’re dealing with somebody who does hold a kennel permit issued by the ZBA and their lively-hood is depending … it would swift rather swift I should say and maybe drastic action if there were adverse 
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consequence to follow up on the kennel.  So again I want the Board to take every reasonable precaution in making its decision so it is sustainable and can withstand any challenge that there may be as a result of any adverse action that they make take. And I’m not suggesting that there’s any adverse action they may take I’m just sort of laying it out there.  I’m quite confident Mr. O’Shaughnessy is well aware of what each side is working on here.  We want this to work.

Garron: 

Unfortunately I have and I don’t know we brought up was does the barking seem to be more … I guess the first question I would ask is what type of foliage do you have between properties is it deciduous trees?  Is it pines?  Is it hedges?  Because the winter time makes a difference if the plants are losing their leaves it all loses some of the buffer power it has on it.
Roy: 

I honestly don’t think … I know that Mr. Clawson built a berm and you can hear the noise through the berm.

Garron: 

Ya well depending on how high the berm is but I’m just saying it’s like this past summer with the caterpillars eating all the leaves and stuff there was more sunshine and stuff going on in the yards and stuff.  If the trees are losing the leaves as a buffer it makes a difference in the winter time then it would be if it was in the summertime.  

Kim: 

I don’t know if there are evergreens that are planted on the berm.  I know that there have been leaves there on the trees.  So I know that through the leave in the spring I can hear it.  So I could imagine that it would be louder in the winter.  So I don’t know if you want to … I don’t know if any of the neighbors have any other comments about this noise mitigation.  I don’t know if you …  if we … if it’s okay for me to ask Miss. Choate about the bark collars and the training program if that was part of it I don’t know.  
Mayo: 

Its part of your investigation you certainly can ask any questions about that.   
Roy: 

So Miss. Choate I know that you had talked about committing to some kind of a training program but I didn’t see that in the written mitigation plan and I didn’t know it that was part of what you were going to be doing.  

Choate: 
(inaudible) along with the ideas and suggestions that Malicha Cronshaw (inaudible). 

Roy: So are you engaging with the trainer we met that evening here.

Choate: Yes

Roy:

I would imagine with fifty adult dogs that you would need to engage in more than one trainer.  Do you feel that way or do you feel that one trainer can train all fifty dogs off of the bark collar?

Choate: I believe that one person (inaudible) 
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Roy: 
Have you ever talk to anybody who has successfully weaned a dog off of a bark collar? 

Choate: Not particularly. 

Roy: So do you know what that entails?  

Choate: Weaning them off the bark collar?

Roy: 

Like how much time it takes?  Ya know how much time do you have to work with the dogs?  Will it will it learn within weeks? 

Choate: It depends on the individual. 

Roy: 

And you know that from talking to people who have weaned dogs from bark collars?

Choate: 

(inaudible) knowing my dogs (inaudible) depends on the dog and how long (inaudible).

Roy: 

So do you know how long … you don’t have any idea how long it might take to wean them off the barking collars.

Choate: Not necessarily (inaudible)

Roy: 

At that’s because some of them would not be able to be trained off of them or they just are barkers?

Choate: That could be (inaudible) it’s not something (inaudible).

Millias: 

I mean we have to make a reasonable effort to allow some mitigation.  I’m sure it not gonna make all the neighbors happy.  It wouldn’t be enough fast enough but I agree that we need to do something reasonable can’t be too arbitrary.  

Roy: Right 

Millias: At this moment

Roy:

I would feel more comfortable if the trainer could submit something in writing to us of her opinion and how long it would take and how many dogs once she meets the dogs and figures it out.  I know she hadn’t worked with your dogs before but had worked for people who had bought your puppies.  So I think it would be helpful to get a letter from the trainer ya know in the next week or so of her opinion of how long it would take and how many dogs could be weaned off of the bark collars cause if you’re saying to me that not all dogs can be without a bark collar at least if we get the number down the noise won’t be so disturbing to the neighbors and it won’t be so hurtful to the dog itself.

Millias: Seems like a lot of dogs for one person.  

Roy: To train

Millias: Ya

Roy: I agree but I’m not a dog expert so.
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Garron: 

One person can do it with time depends on the personality of the dog and its temperament and some dogs (inaudible) I’m just because I’ve trained dogs before. 

Roy: But at least we would have idea

Garron: 

But but the one thing that I should make a point on is that if any of the dogs that you  plan on keeping as breeders you should start training those before start using the choke collar on.  It makes more sense to try to wean them off it early then wait til they’re adults.  

Roy: Thank you sorry.

Millias: Are you making a recommendation at this time?
Roy: 

Ya yes I’m recommending that we support the request that we support the noise mitigation plan that was submitted by Miss. Choate with some edits to include just insulating all of building “B” instead of just the west and east side walls.  And then I don’t know if you want to address anything else with the neighbors.  

Garron: Well the only other thing there is to address was the twelve foot fence. 

Millias: And you still have the times going back right?


Garron: First of all … 

Roy: 

Oh ya the times are between nine and four or seven and seven.  That’s those are the two things that are up in the air.  

Garron: 

Ya because the twelve foot fence Tom you know better that I do that it in zoning by-law 

Millias:

Well it falls into the potential of a spite fence but in this particular case I don’t think anybody be aggrieved I don’t know do you have any comment on a twelve foot high fence Larry. 

Mayo:

I mean its … I think the ultimate goal question here is what was proposed to mitigate the noise it’s not question of how high a fence is or … I mean all of this is important but I think all of it feeds into noise mitigation.

Roy: 

So are you suggesting that we just go with what the sound expert said and keep the fence at that height and then … 

Mayo: 

Ya I mean my I don’t know how we can in my view thrust upon somebody a financial burden to that extent.  It is a significant increase it might have  zoning permitting implications things like that and again the idea here is we took I think the plan that was submitted under the optimism and recommendation  that it will work to satisfy and lets knock on wood it works.    That’s why we’re here.  That’s …
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Roy: 
Okay and then what about the hours?  I know that we have before are seven to seven.

Garron: Seven to seven at night from seven to 7am in the morning

Roy: 

Seven the dogs are out between 7am and 7pm.  Again the neighbors had requested on Friday night that they edited to be between nine in the morning and four in the afternoon.  I don’t I don’t know how you feel about that I don’t know if you …

Millias: How does Miss. Choate feel?   Did you discuss it with her?  

Roy: I didn’t because I just ya know this is a formal hearing and I can’t …

Millias: Ya.  

Roy: 

Do that.  That was just … I just met with them on Friday night and that was one of they’re suggestions.  

Garron: Okay

Millias: As long as nobody else has a problem with it why not.

Garron: 

May I ask this question … what take place between seven o’clock and say nine o’clock in the morning at the kennels?

Choate: 
The dogs start being let out and then all buckets get cleaned scrubbed clean (inaudible).

Roy: Is there an issue if they’re only out between 9am and 4pm for you?

Choate: I don’t think it’s healthy for them to be inside, not at all.
Roy: So you are opposed to nine to four.

Choate: I would be.

Roy: Okay
Millias: Does anybody have another recommendation?  
Roy: I don’t know if the neighbors want to … Mr. Taylor 

Taylor: 

Attorney Taylor I represent Mr. Clawson.  Just a question about the mitigation plan you mentioned was that prepared by the engineer?  

Roy: Mr. O’Shaughnessy was this prepared by the engineer? 

O’Shaughnessy: 

Yes that was prepared by Ms. Timmerman before we presented to the Board last meeting (inaudible).

Roy: Yes 

Taylor: So professional engineer before signing off on that and …

O’Shaughnessy: 

The professional engineer reviewed the plan and implied that there will be a reduction in the level of noise between seven and twelve decibels. 

Taylor: Is that opinion included with the mitigation plan submitted?
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Roy: It is not.

Taylor: 

And the other question is the mitigation plan for this the opinion totally of the engineer says there will be a measureable difference is there anything with the mitigation plan to provide benchmarks as to what the sound levels are at different locations in the area at different times so after this done there’s actually an objective measurement whether this mitigation plan did anything or any other types of ways to review whether the plan was effective other than the neighbors.

Roy: That’s a good point.

Millias: Ya
O’Shaughnessy: 

We presented an analysis the last time from the spreadsheet by math calculations what noise level was (inaudible).
Roy: And that was in the packet that you … 

O’Shaughnessy: That was in the packet. 

Millias: Ya that was there but I don’t know if …

Roy: So do we want to do follow up is I think the question correct?

Taylor: 

Well I give to the Board, the Board reviewing the mitigation plan.  I’m just trying to raise some points here what the efforts of that plan and there’s nothing it’s not signed off by the engineer as to so I guess I don’t know if the Board can tell whether this is ya know that the engineer she just says it’s going to be a difference.  I think that the noise mitigation maybe a seven to fourteen difference and it sounds like that’s based on this analysis on this spreadsheet without information of what went in you don’t know what came out people can make number say calculations filled it in but I think I’m just surprised that there’s not measurements taken that points some sort of benchmark to determine what is the measurement difference between the sounds.  One thing I just (inaudible) it doesn’t seem to be focus on the questions it’s a 2.78 acre property fits fifty dogs.  There may be an issue with too many dogs for the property and I think the history shows that as the dogs increase so does the problem so that could be an issue with the numbers of dogs (inaudible) and I don’t know if the Board has any information about the special permit in 2010 (inaudible). It’s Mr. Clawson’s belief that there wasn’t anything done sound proofing from that time forward.  I don’t know of any of the investigation identify what that sound proofing was from the original 2010 permit and  how’s it maintained or is that just not enough.  I think with all the (inaudible) about from clients how (inaudible) because at the last meeting it was I think there’s been a number of testimony to support the permit hasn’t been complied with.  

Mayo: 

I was going to say right now the investigation isn’t complete again the Board still has jurisdiction over matters so we’re not going to ponder (inaudible) investigation okay but beyond that as far as the engineering goes or the expert audio engineer its incumbent upon … the expert was provided by Miss. Choate the kennel owner, it’s incumbent upon we’re not here to test the (inaudible) of the engineer.  
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I think that under this statue  and under the facts and circumstances of this case again the real experts if you will was presented several times at the last hearing is the ear of the neighbors or the abutters and I think that the Board has again undertaken investigation dating back six or so years at least and has plenty of audio information that was submitted by all parties that it is considering and will consider in making its final determination and again as far as the sound proofing that may or may not have been installed under the special permit the purpose from of our hearing is to sort of give again Miss. Choate the opportunity to mitigate the noise and really I think the Board would be looking for or the investigator will be looking for  is what is different today okay as the day all of this stuff is supposed to be implemented as opposed to what has been installed upon the property and what has gone on on the property  and what is sort of the physical difference and has that made any impact or has it had an impact on the noise coming from the property.  So that’s where the Board stands I think at this point.

Taylor: 

I see but from what I’m hearing the Board seem to have concerns about if we do something is it going to be followed through and if the Board wants to pass actions to … to future actions and bring us in together that seems to be concerns how are we going to enforce this how are we going to know and that’s the question to how will all the terms of the special (inaudible) the ACO the Chief going to go out there randomly or is there follow up determine whether or not incompliance because some of these things (inaudible). 

Mayo: I think the Board is aware of all of your concerns. 

Garron: Thanks Larry.

Roy: 

So what’s on the table again is the hours.  Still the hours Miss. Choate is stating that it is not healthy for the dogs to only be out between nine and four.  I don’t know if the neighbors want to hold pass on it they want to negotiate a time.

Taylor:

Think I say this speaking for Mr. Clawson I think that’s a very difficult question Mr. Clawson and the neighbors because what time is okay for the dogs to be excessively barking.  I think the general answer would be there is no time and I think some understandably but not excessively dogs can bark I guess what the issue is going to be is how much how noisier how much are the dogs going to be heard during these hours?  Something I guess won’t be determined until this mitigation plan. 

Roy: 

Right cause we don’t know if the fencing is going to make a significant difference for the outside.  Obviously it’s going to be more difficult to sound proof the outdoors then it is to sound proof the building and I think that the sound engineer had spoken to that point.

Garron: 

Kim.  Ya know one of the reason that we hearing this hearing the first place is to try to mitigate and give you a better quality of life unless we allow the individual to try mitigate those things cause I can’t go back in the past and change, it’s been done.  What we’re looking for is what will be done from this date forward to try and mitigate the dogs barking if it doesn’t solve the problem then we’ll be back here again.  So I’m going to be honest with you I really don’t want to talk about, at least from my stand point, about what happened six years ago. 
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I much rather talk about what happened yesterday and what’s going to happen going forward and hopefully if the problem that she’s working on and don’t get me wrong I understand it’s the person that’s the receiver on the other end that determines whether or not the barking is success or not or its knowing I understand that but at the same time we are dealing with both your life and Miss. Choate’s life and  want to make sure that we do it in such a way, I’m not here to cut the (inaudible) in half and give half out that’s not that my thing.  My here is to hopefully solve the problem at a reasonable matter so that everybody is reasonably happy because I don’t think that in any case that any decision that is made by this Board is always fifty percent that’s not happy and fifty percent that is.  So we do the best we can with what we have presented to us.  I thank you for your information I thank you for the presentation and what we’re going to do is take that information  and try and make a reasonable decision tonight whether or not we go forward with this plan or whether that you want to put it on hold and go to another.

Roy: 

No I don’t want to put it on hold I just … I want to be able to vote this mitigation plan tonight.  I want to start the process of making the neighbors have a peaceful life and so I want to make that decision tonight.  But what’s on the table right now is what is acceptable for the times that a dog the dogs are out during the day.  Again it doesn’t mean they’re out barking all the time.  If that becomes a problem and the sound proofing doesn’t work then we’re going to back here having a discussion but in the meantime we need to know what’s acceptable.  Miss. Harmon is saying between nine and four is not acceptable you’re saying between 7am and 7pm is not acceptable so we need to come up with a compromise.

Taylor: 

Not speaking for anyone but I think my general suggestion might be … the issue above (inedible) and it might be something taken into the other factor (inaudible) best judgment that needs to be used as … I’m not sure what the difference it makes to really anyone what time the dogs are out it’s the noise.  If they’re out at all it doesn’t matter.   I think there’s concern about dogs getting off the property so it that problem is resolved … I’m not sure neighbors will speak up but I’m speaking I don’t think anyone is really concerned about the hours as long as it’s reasonable it raises the issue again off the property is an issue.
Roy: 

I know it used to be 8am to 8pm correct?  Why did you change it to 7am to 7pm?

O’Shaughnessy:

I think that something we just came up with when we putting the mitigation plan together.  Something like eight to seven is more (inaudible).  I’m not sure of that. 

Roy: Neighbors? 

Woman’s voice: I didn’t hear it.

Roy: Eight to seven 

Women’s voice: Eight in the morning till seven at night?

Roy: How about eight to six?

Garron: Kim

Roy: Yes 
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Garron: I don’t think it really matters.

Roy: Okay

Millias: Ya it’s really whether they barking or (inaudible).

Roy: Okay that’s fine.

Garron: 

And all due respect to all that’s out there basically our decision to make.  As I said earlier hopefully we’ll make a decision that will please at least the majority of the people in the room.  I have never known that to happen but hopefully we will.  At this time the Board will discuss mitigation plans if you’re happy with it you want to vote you ready to vote on this plan as it stands. 

Millias: Did we take care of item 4 under B?
Roy: 

Other dogs including ya I think that’s … are kept behind area “C” which is the barn.

Millias: Okay

Roy: This is where the outdoor kennels the majority of the outdoor kennels.

Millias: And we’re limiting the dogs to …

Garron: Kim what’s your recommendation?

Kim: For the hours?

Garron: No for the whole plan.

Roy: The whole thing.  I just read you what my recommendation was earlier.

Garron: Okay.  Tom? 

Millias:

I’m good with it.  I think we need to give the kennel as chance.  I’m sure it’s not enough fast enough for anybody but we have to give them an opportunity to make it work.  If they can’t make it work then we’re back here doing something different but I think we have to give this a go.

Garron: So you’re seconding her motion? 

Millias: Yes I am seconding

Garron: All in favor 

Millias: Aye

Garron: Aye

Roy: Aye

Garron: 

Okay and our next time we will hopefully discuss this would be September before September 27th we inspect the property. 

Roy: 

So do you have a date of which the ya know you’ve engaged with the sound engineer do have a date of which the construction will begin?
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O’Shaughnessy: 

We don’t have a date.  We want to … now that we got some direction from you folks we can start setting the path and the best way to do this is we have months to work begin letting you folks know the office what’s happening when and if you want to come up and take a look what’s going on you’re more than welcome.

Roy: And I would appreciate a letter from the trainer about the bark collars.

O’Shaughnessy: I have that.

Garron:

And it might be (inaudible) of you if you to get your expert so to sign off on the plan that we’ve … 

O’Shaughnessy: Sure  

Garron: Anything further? 

Mayo: Nothing from me. 

Garron: Kim

Garron: Tom?

Millias: 

No.  I just want to thank Mrs. Roy for all her time she put into this and for the neighbors for putting up with this and going through the whole process with us.  Again it’s never enough fast enough but I think we’re heading in the right direction.

Roy: Thank you for being here.

Garron: Okay this so we’re continuing this meeting to the 27th of September? 

Roy: Of September.

Millias: Yes

Garron: At what time?

Seelig: We have a seven forty-five already I think 

Garron: 

You want to start it at seven o’clock since we have one at seven forty-five? 

Millias: Ya I’m good with that.

Garron: 

All right seven o’clock.  So September 27th seven o’clock and I’d like to thank you all for your patience and your participation and hopefully we can resolve this issue without bloodshed. 
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Kim R. Roy
Clerk

/pjm

